CALIFORNIA LICENSED FORESTERS ASSOCIATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

GoToMeeting
Tuesday, August 24, 2021
6:00 pm
Minutes

Jason Wells called the meeting to order at 6:05 pm and welcomed CLFA members in attendance.  Jason reviewed how member comments would be acknowledged and that there would be an open discussion period at the end of the meeting.
Board members present:  Joe Starr, Ariel Roughton, George Gentry, Mark Pugsley, Robert Broderick, Charll Stoneman, Matt Bissell
Board members absent: Ricky Shurtz, Robert Little, and Jeremy Wright
Others present:  Kathleen Burr, Katherine Benedict, Larry Camp, Roger Sternberg, John Kessler, Pete Sundahl, Matt Greene, Dour Piirto, Jim Ostrowski, Len Lindstrand, Kevin Conway, Paul Ohlman, Michael Garabedian
Topics of Interest presented by the Members:

· Roger Sternberg would like the board to consider actions to support the Jackson Demonstration State Forest.  Currently there is a moratorium on forest management on the property as well as public support for turning it into a preserve vs. a working forest.  There is a lot of mis-information circulating regarding forest management on this property. Jason informed the meeting that he had previously reached out to Cal Fire, Kevin Conway and his staff to ascertain what help, if any, CLFA could offer with this issue.  At the moment, Cal Fire feels this problem seems to be isolated to Mendocino County and several local groups and that Cal Fire is handling this issue locally.  There will be a tour on September 25th for CLFA members at the state forest.
· Matt Bissell would like to discuss some archaeology issues and forest practice.

· Larry Camp informed the Board that the California Governor has asked the President of the U.S. to declare the fire areas a national disaster.  If this goes into effect, this will allow small landowners to take advantage of disaster assistance.
Ariel Roughton moved with a second by Charll Stoneman to approve the agenda.
July Board Meeting minutes – Charll Stoneman moved with a second by Bob Broderick to approve the July Board minutes as amended. Motion passed unanimously.  

Treasurers/Executive Director report – Kathleen Burr reported:
· Profit & Loss – Net Income - $9,292.93
· Balance Sheet – Total liabilities & Equity - $310,586.94
· Checking account - $10,132.55
· Money Market - $218,988.17
· Managed Accounts:

· Archaeology – Balance $33,335.96
· CLFA Scholarship – Balance $31,500.03
· Hazel Jackson – Balance $6,648.69
· Roy Richards – Balance $9,806.54
Kathleen reviewed the difference in CLFA’s accounts vs. the accounts managed by CLFA which are Archaeology, Roy Richards, Hazel Jackson, and CLFA Scholarship.
Membership income is at 51.86% of the budgeted amount which is the lowest percentage of dues income in the last five years.  Expenses are at 66.95% of budgeted amount.

Charll Stoneman moved with a second by Bob Broderick to approve the July financials.  Motion passed unanimously. 
Correspondence:
· None received by Kathleen.
· Jason received an email from a colleague who wanted to discuss forester moral due to the fires and current status of forestry in the state.  
Memberships received:

· Michael Jones – associate

· Joaquin Quintana – New RPF

· Michael Williams – New RPF

· Lauren Fety – New RPF

· Hanna Upton – Student Member
Joe Starr moved with a second by Matt Bissell to approve the new members.  Motion passed unanimously.

Committee reports:

· Forest Practice/BOF Meeting – Katherine Benedict reported:
· The Board of Forestry was dark this month.  Nothing new to report.

· CLFA submitted a comment letter on the boards Botanical Guidance Memorandum.

· Letter is attached hereto these minutes.

· Archaeology 2021 

· Matt Bissell discussed the issues with submitting emergency notices to the Santa Rosa office of Cal Fire Archaeology.  He has submitted five to six this year.  The most current emergency notice he submitted was within the CalTrees program.  This last emergency notice has been returned twice due to archaeology information.  In speaking with the Resource Manager in Santa Rosa, he informed Matt how busy the office archaeology staff was in this office.  Matt feels one of CLFAs biggest responsibilities to our members is to see, report, and comment to the various departments we work with, when their process is not working. Matt feels that if you have an emergency notice with an active THP surrounding it within the last seven years, and both the RPF and LTO have no violations, this should be put ahead of all the other review documents in that department.  These agencies come back and say they don’t have any time to meet the deadlines that are in the Forest Practice Rules or Public Resource Code.  YG confirmed Matt’s issue was with an emergency notice which by itself is not a discretionary document but a ministerial document; and, therefore has an operation of law attached to it.  YG said he will bring this up to Cal Fire staff and advise them that in the future, if there is any delay in these emergency notices, we will operate under the assumption they are now effective under operations of law once they have gone passed the prescribed time.  There is not a good argument for workload, as their only job is to make sure the emergency notice for is complete.  The office staff is not responding within the five-day time limit.  THPs under SEQUA are considered an operation of law unless there is a mutual agreement to extend the date.  
· Written comments to the Board regarding this issue:

· Joe Starr - I agree Matt. The most frustrating part in the North is the inconsistency in review. One EM is signed with no question and the next has almost the exact same info and gets returned with 4 questions.

· Doug Piirto - Archaeology Concern--I too did both an Oak Woodland Management Plan and three CFIP Grants where Archaeology was the detail that delayed final approval of those documents.  I too used the latest list for the county I was working in.  The State Archaeologist Reviewer said I needed to use another version which was not available on the Web site.  So yes, Archaeological Review is a key issue(s).  They are causing unnecessary delays over fairly minor problems.  I think YG and others need to raise these issues in terms of their ability to triage Emergency Notice Projects to move forward.   

· Roger Sternberg - CFIP projects, particularly fuels reduction projects, are also being delayed due to archaeological reviews by CAL FIRE

· John Kessler - For fuel reduction fire safe project in northern region, I've submitted archaeology reports to Stephanie and she immediately forwarded to Sonoma State, who have a contract to cover this for the State.  Maybe Santa Rose needs to figure this kind of thing out.
· Jason recommends that CLFA should create a small committee to tackle this issue.
· Fall Conference – November 20th – Jason Wells reported:
· Education Committee met last week to review the survey that was put out to the membership regarding topics for the fall conference.  105 responses were received.  The top topic was to review Technical Rule Addendum No. 2 and cumulative impact reports.   Jason has put together a rough agenda for the education committee who will meet soon to finalize the agenda and speakers.
· Outreach Committee 

· Nothing new to report.
· Licensing – George Gentry
· PFEC will be meeting on August 25th.  YG will be giving an update on the “Apprentice Professional Forester” program.  

· Jason discussed putting together a study program that would assist those studying for the RPF test.  YG suggested developing a syllabus that would outline what CLFA feels is the overall education level and skill level of people applying for the exam.  What a professional should know.
· Joe Starr brought up the prep exam course that is currently held each year.

· There are 450 short answer questions on the test with answers found on the board website and these short answer questions are also embedded in the essay questions.

· People are taking the exam and may not have the technical skill required or professional practice in the field.
· Wildlife & Water Resources – Pugsley

· In response to Gov. Newsome’s Drought Emergency declaration for 41 counties the state Water Control Board has begun the process of curtailing junior Water Rights from some of major watersheds. 
· Emergency Regulation for the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta Watershed was approved by the Office of Administrative Law (8/19).  The following day the Water Board announced curtailment orders to 4,500 right holders.

· State Water Boards approved Emergency Regulation for Scott and Shasta Rivers. 

· California Endangered Species Act Changes:
· Clara Hunt’s MilkVetch: Up listing to Endangered Ratified
· Northern California Summer Steelhead: Ratification deferred until future meeting
· Upper Klamath-Trinity River Spring Chinook: Ratification deferred until future meeting
· US Fish and Wildlife Service:
· The Franklin Bumble Bee has been listed as Endangered under the Endangered Species Act. The Bee has not been seen in years and is found at elevations between 540 feet to more than 7,800 feet, located in a roughly 13,000-square-mile area in southwest Oregon and northern California in the Klamath Mountain Region. The petition for listing was originally submitted in 2010.  Reasons for listing include disease, small population size, and impacts from pesticides. This rule goes into affection September 23, 2021. 
· Communications – Wells/Roughton

· Jason informed the Board that one breakfast group would like the Board to have more presence with social media.  It is difficult for the Board to obtain photos and information from members to post on our social media.  The Board has had numerous discusses over time on how to be better at social media.

· Roger Sternberg - Could CLFA hire a part-time social media expert to make posts on many sites, including those used by younger foresters with posts geared towards increasing membership?
· Matt Greene - Has the Board considered hiring a professional writer or a forester who writes will to start putting out stories.  We have had no presence since in the media since Bill Keye retired.  We could really use some well-prepared discussions to refute the babble that we are seeing weekly right now.  
· Jason feels our representation at the BOF by FRST is exemplary. 
· Funding is a huge concern currently to hire a professional writer.
· Doug Piirto – commented could we possibly create a member’s corner to discuss challenges they are dealing with?  There is a need to generate more discussion.
· Charll informed the Board that CLFA used to have a forum where members could discuss issues.  Ariel said we could set-up a forum on the website.
Legislation – Joe Starr reported:

· Bill regarding THP plans that are set to expire this year – YG said that this bill provides for an extension this year and next.  For the time being this is not a critical issue.  Cal Fire may allow an additional extension even if the THP technically expired prior to the bills signature in order to recognize the legislative intent.  The legislative intent was for plans that expired this year to receive an additional extension.  They may allow this if there has not been administrative closeout.  This is not a given at this point in time.
Old Business

· Scholarship Questions

· Charll has put scholarship questions together.  He reviewed the questions from the last three years.  His scholarship question could be tweaked slightly and used for all three scholarships.
· Jason directed Charll to put the question out to the education committee and communication committee for approval.

· Charll will also discuss the award amounts with both committees to get their recommendation on award amounts and bring both back to the Board in September.

· Charll looked into investing the scholarship funds into higher yield accounts. Charll has received verification from several brokers that as long as the monies are invested in “a reasonable fiduciary decision process” that CLFA can proceed with this.  Charll is still in the investigation process. 

· Jackson Demonstration State Forest (JDSF) – Kevin Conway reviewed the issue and how Cal Fire is handing the situation.  Kevin felt that if CLFA could outline the value of JDSF to the media and in print and to the community, this would be most beneficial to Cal Fire at this point in time.  They are focusing on the value of this forest in regards to watershed, wildlife, and forest management.  Jason would like to see more outreach done at the state level promoting the type of work this is being done on the research, forest management, and the social value of having and a state managed forest.
· The Board and members discussed various ideas how to promote the state forest.

· Len Lindstrand mentioned that the word “demonstration” was not by chance.  Perhaps an article regarding the history and benefit of this forest would be beneficial to develop at this time.
· Kevin Conway said they have been successful reaching out the those engaged on a professional level, but not on a community level.  

· Should we just be focusing on JDSF or a broader spectrum of forest management to the public at large?

New Business:

· Newsletter Articles due August 30, 2020 - email to Kathleen and Jason.
George Gentry moved with a second by Mark Pugsley to adjourn the meeting at 8:16 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Kathleen Burr

